MINUTES
KITTY HAWK TOWN COUNCIL
Recessed Meeting
Monday, March 16, 2015
Kitty Hawk Town Hall, 6:00 PM

     Agenda
1. Call to Order/Reconvene Public Hearing from February 9, 2015 for the Purpose of Establishing
    Municipal Service Districts
2. Mayor’s Remarks
3. Motion to go into Public Hearing
4. Public Comments
5. Motion to Close Public Hearing and Return to Regular Session
6. Discussion 
7. Adjourn


COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor Gary Perry, Councilman Craig Garriss, Councilwoman Emilie Klutz and Councilman Jeff Pruitt

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:
Mayor Pro Tem Ervin Bateman

STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT:  
Town Manager John Stockton, Town Clerk Lynn Morris, Town Attorney Steve Michael, Finance Officer Charlene Allen, Management Assistant Melody Clopton, Police Chief Joel Johnson


1. Call to Order/Reconvene Public Hearing from February 9, 2015 for the Purpose of Establishing Municipal Service Districts

At 6 p.m. Mayor Perry called this meeting to order for the purpose of reconvening the public hearing from February 9, 2015 for the purpose of establishing Municipal Service Districts.


2. Mayor’s Remarks
	
Perry: This is a continuation of the hearing first held on February 9, 2015 and because it is a continuation there have been no changes to the original proposals for either Municipal Service Districts or tax rates. Any changes will come as a result of council discussion at an advertised future council meeting. I’m rather expecting that to be the April meeting but we will see how tonight goes. Now I call for a motion to enter into a continued public hearing regarding beach nourishment taxing districts.  
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3. Motion to go into Public Hearing

Councilman Garriss made a motion to go into public hearing. Councilwoman Klutz provided a second and it passed unanimously, 4-0.


(1) Sam Barker, Sea Scape Drive, Kitty Hawk, NC: Good evening. My name is Sam Barker and I live on Sea Scape Drive. For the record I am for beach nourishment but this is what my concern is. What is the plan for maintenance? I know there is money set aside but some of the plans that are approved by state law are such things as structural beach breakers and natural shorelines. Have you considered those options? And then lastly, what oversight will be done during construction?

Perry: I’ll answer those after the hearing.

(2) Natalie Smith, 3906 Virginia Dare Trail, Kitty Hawk, NC: Hi. I’m Natalie Smith. My husband and I are building what will be our primary residence on the beach road across the street from the ocean. I’m not going to spend any time arguing against the sand because it appeared at the last meeting that the vast majority wanted it. What I would like to talk about are the MSDs. They need to be fair and right now I don’t think they are fair. If you think that property owners on the beach side should pay more you can still accomplish that by charging everyone the same rate. With identical rates I will pay three times more than a property owner in the village just because my property is assessed three times higher. If you use the proposed rates of 4 cents and 15 cents you’re asking me to pay eleven times more. In addition to that, I’ll be paying significantly more than oceanfront property owners because my property is assessed higher than theirs. Do you really think that someone across the street from the ocean should be paying more than someone that has property on the oceanfront? I heard a lot of talk at the last meeting that you wanted the property owners who benefitted more from the sand to pay more and I don’t think that is how the MSDs are set up today. Also the other towns are charging the oceanfront property owners more. I just don’t understand why Kitty Hawk is not. I realize the tax base on the oceanfront side might be a little bit less because there are less homes and maybe they are not as big but they still should be paying more than people who are not directly on the oceanfront. 

In conclusion, the tax needs to be applied fairly by either: one, add a third MSD for oceanfront property owners or, two, don’t base it on tax assessment at all. Just charge a flat fee based on property location. I would ask that you take a look at the assessments of the oceanfront properties and compare them to some other properties that aren’t oceanfront and you will see what I am talking about. Thank you.

(3) Donny King, Kitty Hawk, NC: Good evening town council, property owners and residents of Kitty Hawk. Thank you for the opportunity to speak once again for this worthy project. Everyone in this room has made an investment in our community and we’re here to see that investment continue to thrive. The beach is a vital part of our infrastructure and that very resource is in peril. 
Kitty Hawk Town Council Minutes: March 16, 2015
Page 3

The beaches in Kitty Hawk are in a state of emergency. Parts of our community on the beach road and between the highways are showing signs of stress and neglect which are heavily related to this predicament. Our town council has come up with a plan to help address that concern.

In the past few meetings and hearings some important facts ring true. Beach nourishment is a step many of us would like to see taken to help better maintain our beaches and lift our community. At the same time it is expensive and we would have to pay more taxes to get it done. Nobody likes to pay more taxes but it is important to relate the costs with the benefits and consider the future in regards to a return on investment. In one way or another we will all reap the benefits if we can be better stewards of our shoreline. We can reduce storm damage while also making our area more attractive to what is by far our most bustling industry, tourism. 

The controversy surrounding this project, which is most prevalent in Kitty Hawk, is about money. Look at what we are offered. The Town of Duck, along with their citizens, took one short hearing to decide to move forward with their portion of the project. That includes an investment of around $7 million dollars raised through property taxes to nourish roughly 1.5 miles of beach. We’re being asked to pull together and raise up to $5 million dollars to nourish 4 miles of beach. Kill Devil Hills is confident they can approve a similar amount of money to handle about 2.75 miles. We’ll find out in the middle of April. Why are these numbers so different and why is Kitty Hawk’s contribution so low in regards to beach coverage? Because Dare County, through Occupancy taxes, is footing the majority of the bill with an equation which just so happens to work well for our town. The other towns, while they do not need our participation to continue, are happy to help us along knowing that this is a project they want but we need the most. 

We’re all here today because we have concerns as to how this plan affects you when it comes to taxes. The fact is that our combined taxes between the county and the town are still low compared to many other coastal areas and this five year plan will not eclipse that sentiment. We are working with the town council to help determine what is most fair. In the end, although they have a tough job, I believe we will all benefit from any reasonable plan they implement. My restaurant’s specific property is located across the street from the ocean where I could possibly benefit either way it goes. I want to bet on being proactive and do my part for the rest of our community and I will be paying a fair amount of the new tax. I hope many of you in this room are willing to do the same. 

In regards to our oceanfront property owners, they have been through a lot. And like Hurricane Sandy showed us, when they suffer, we suffer as well. We all have a part in this community and if we invest wisely and make an effort we can expect much in return. Thank you. 

Morris: That is everyone who has signed up. 

Perry: Anyone else want to sign up? Please come up to the microphone.

4.) Kenneth Smith, 3906 Virginia Dare Trail, Kitty Hawk, NC: My name is Kenny Smith and my residence is going to be 3906 North Virginia Dare Trail. As my wife said earlier we don’t think
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what is going on here is anywhere near fair. I mean I don’t care how you calculate these numbers or look at this situation. I understand what the former gentleman said. The reason for part of that is you have the Roanoke River Basin that runs from Duck to behind the Sea Ranch in Kill Devil Hills. The science is there. You talk to Dr. Stanley Riggs of East Carolina University. You talk to Orrin Pilkey, Duke University, or any of the other three marine geologists that are well known not only throughout the state of North Carolina but throughout this country. There used to be a time when the State of North Carolina led the way. Not so much anymore. And since 2010 we’ve got this debacle. You can see down at Pea Island what’s going on with Highway 12. You see down at Oregon Inlet with the jetties. All these circumstances are all manmade problems. We know they were created in the 1920’s to develop this island for money. Return on investment for money. 

I sat up here all last year and the year before and I didn’t speak up. I sat here and listened to the former Mr. Perry and the current Mr. Perry and all I heard was … I left this beach over 20 years ago and I moved to Virginia Beach. All I ever hear is how this place does not want to turn out like Virginia Beach. I don’t know how far you guys want to go back but you are living in Virginia Beach. That’s all this is and how you address a manmade problem because that is what we have now. It is a combination of a manmade problem. Anything on the oceanfront is not a dune, it is a berm. It was all built in the 20’s and vegetated in the 20’s and the bridges that were put over here … the only way I can tell the story is from my family’s perspective. My family, after the businessmen built that wood bridge that came over here … the house that was on the bridge was the bridge tender’s and that was my great granddad. That was my grandparents, that is where … the late Eula Perry, Susie Beasley, Barlow’s wife, Minnie Nixon right next to the Grigg’s Lumber in that brick house there and my great grandparents lived in the house next to it. 

It’s all about development. So we’re gonna sit here … when I tried to help my grandfather in the early ‘80’s get elected, what did I hear as an early 20 year old? I got a fork stuck in me because I am out there and what do we hear then? It was all about the environment okay? Well now we’ve lost our way. We are totally lost. 

Now we can sit here and if people want to put sand over there … I said it the last time when Mr. Midgett spoke up, and I don’t see him here, the ocean is going to do what the oceans going to do, and you ain’t gonna stop it. This five year program is never going to stop it. You will keep throwing money at it. Like my wife said, between me, my aunt and my uncle, we’ve owned property since 1944. We’re going to be paying out, after my house is up, in excess of $3 grand per annum for five years running or $15 grand. 

The only way I can explain the story is from my perspective and my perspective … I can’t say whether I am for it or against it and some of the questions that Mr. Barker is posing I would pose to him. The current Land Use Plan says no rip rap, no groins, and no jetties. My wife is from Jersey. I understand all about that mess. What are we going to do? The red flags go here, we’ve got to pay $5 for a beach badge, $10 or $20 to go park, and you can’t drink a beer or have food out on the beach because … that’s where we’re going with this mess. Sooner or later and why?
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The question becomes to all of y’all, how much money is enough money? I appreciate the time talking.

I don’t understand why as a state and a county that we’re relying on these MSDs. It is not even a back door. You’re coming right through the front door with lack of representation to vote on something that significantly will impact 25 or 30% tax increase for us personally. This is after we come up to the debacle of a manufactured boom and a bust for an economy, which is a joke. And the entire Kitty Hawk goes down 36% tax assessment. Us, personally, 31 and then you turn around and double the per hundred rate. With the history of us owning the property we are paying more now before this 15 a hundred District A and the 4 a hundred District B. So what are we to think? I’m to think what I think already. In Kitty Hawk, part of the cycle of building is this. The next cycle for Kitty Hawk, whether semi-oceanfront or oceanfront, is knocked down. That is where we’re going. The question is how many people can afford to stand up and keep paying what they’re paying? They are going to have to leave. How does that come into play? I thank you for your time. I know I over talked. Thank you. Have a good one. 

Perry: Anyone else? One last time. Anyone? (No one came forward) Call for a motion to go back into regular session.


5. Motion to Close Public Hearing and Return to Regular Session

Councilwoman Klutz made a motion to go back into regular session. Councilman Garriss made the second and it passed unanimously, 4-0.


6. Discussion

Perry: Structures. To my knowledge, under current North Carolina law, groins are probably what you’re talking about and are only allowed around inlets. We don’t qualify for that and we are not advocating it either. Living shorelines, the plastic wreaths and things of that nature that you are probably referring to, those sorts of things wouldn’t be allowed either because they are artificial. Short of going out there and putting a bunch of ships or something of that nature, which has been suggested, that is not going to happen simply because it would take so many of them to do it. I hope I answered those questions, and if not, see me after the hearing and I’ll try to answer them.

The rates issue. We all understood from the last meeting there is an issue there and is what you are worried about. The reason the oceanfront and between the highways was put together was a number of reasons. There is a difference between what we’re trying to accomplish versus the other towns. Kitty Hawk has as a unique problem. The other towns are trying to save beach front property. Structures in particular. That valuable property. We’re trying to prevent flooding and damage to infrastructure and transportation corridors being taken out of service due to flooding from ocean overwash. We are a different animal from the other towns. If you think we’re trying to
Kitty Hawk Town Council Minutes: March 16, 2015
Page 6

save houses on the oceanfront you’re wrong. We’ve stated that before. That is not our intent. We’re trying to prevent continued damage to infrastructure and by association structures that are between the highway and on the oceanfront. 

We didn’t consider a separate district for the oceanfront for the simple reason there is no money there. There is not that much money to be gained from that section and they do not gain as much as you think because whatever their footprint is now is what they are going to be contained to. They can’t move west, they are already on the highway. They won’t be able to move east because that will be nourished sand. Whatever they have now they might fix up but they are not going to be able to do anything else with it.

Hopefully I answered all the questions. Does anybody on council have anything to say? 

Not hearing anyone, Mayor Perry offered the following comments: I need to acknowledge the tremendous effort and support that town staff has contributed to providing council and the public the information necessary in considering this important and expensive project. We often hear the good things done by police, fire and public works. Less often are heard of the exceptional contributions of what many of us consider the more mundane, routine things done by administrative staff. Pulling together the maps, the finance numbers and the numerous items required to notify over 3,000 property owners was a lot of extra work not normally expected of staff. Setting up the hall for an expected overflow audience with seating and video required time and effort. Citizen complaint over something council was doing is always received by staff with professional courtesy and a smile on their face. I don’t know how they do that. Town staff continuously serve Kitty Hawk citizens exceptionally well and are deserving of thank you ever so much. 

One last thing. Ray is not here. Ray is blogging and he’s blogging about Kitty Hawk. I want to set the record straight and put it on the record. There is some beach debris that is uncovered. It’s under the dune line at the walkover near the Black Pelican Restaurant. When it was brought to my attention I had a discussion with the public works director that dealt with what, when and how. The what had to do with the quantity and scope of what was known at the time. Additional debris has uncovered since that initial discussion. The when concerned when the town normally does spring beach cleanup prior to the arrival of tourists. We do that every year. With the exception of some flotsam, loose sand fencing and wood items, any major cleanup would be held in abeyance until the normal sweep that comes after the threat of winter nor’easters has abated. The how concerned what public works was capable of accomplishing versus contracting it out. Some of that is concrete slabs. Apparently it was a motel or something that was built out of cinderblocks so you can imagine what is underneath that dune. 

If the work is contracted, when is the correct time to get the most bang for the buck? We are stewards of your money. As it turns out, the debris, although unsightly, is helping hold back some of the erosion of the dune at the site. Observation just north of the debris site reveals the dune at that location is half gone compared to where the debris is.
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With the exception of lose flotsam, I advised staff to prepare for beach cleanup when normally done. Dealing with this 150’ or so of debris can, and should be accomplished, after the threat of continued northeasterly erosion is less. It’s a matter of common sense. When do you do what you need to do and how bad is it? Which is the best step to take?

I asked the public works director to give me an estimate on cost because if you look at the beach there, it is right up against the dune and it’s wearing away that dune line. You’d have to work at low tide or factor in the tide certainly. You can’t get just any piece of equipment in there because it’s soft. Our beach is a gravel beach so you cannot use wheeled tractors and things of that nature. It has to be some sort of a tracked vehicle and the estimate he got was an excavator at $2,000 to move it and $3,000 a day to accomplish the work. So we are going to see if we can find something he can work with, perhaps rent equipment, but we are going to do it at the right time. That’s the thing I’m trying to get across to you folks tonight and I hope you will pass it along. We’ll do it in a conscientious effort. We’re going to try and not get into that dune line because if we do that’s all that’s left and then you’re into the road. We don’t want to go there. 


7. Adjourn 

Councilman Garriss made a motion, seconded by Councilman Pruitt, to adjourn the meeting. The vote was unanimous, 4-0. Time was 6:23 p.m.



[bookmark: _GoBack]These minutes were approved at the May 4, 2015 council meeting.


									________________________
									Gary L. Perry, Mayor
________________________
Lynn U. Morris, Town Clerk


